LITTLE WENLOCK PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 2nd  APRIL, 2007, AT 8.00 p.m. IN THE VILLAGE HALL, LITTLE WENLOCK.

PRESENT: 
Councillors Mr. G. Chancellor in the Chair, Mrs. H. Betts, 

Miss J. Seymour and Mr. J. Roberts.

Mr. J. F. Marcham – Parish Clerk

644) APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies.

645) DECLARATION OF INTEREST

No interests were declared.

646) MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12TH MARCH, 2007.

It was resolved that the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 12th March be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

647) CLERK’S REPORT
Election May 3rd, 2007

The Clerk reported that he had given nomination papers to 8 prospective candidates.  It had been brought to the Clerk’s attention that, if elected, 2 candidates would be on holiday on the 14th May when the AGM would be held.  The Clerk consulted T&W Democratic Services and was advised that a change of date would be advisable.  After consulting all the prospective candidates it was agreed that the AGM will be held at 8.00 pm on Tuesday 8th May, 2007.

Rural transport.
The Clerk updated the council on the proposed changes to the WR69 service.

Highways.
The Clerk reported that there had been no further information regarding gulley emptying.  It was agreed that the Clerk will pursue the matter with T&W.  Cllr. Roberts agreed to take the Clerk around the Parish to identify the location of the gulleys.

T&W had written regarding the use of the local farmer’s snow plough and had stated that they would not agree to farmers “using their initiative and charging us accordingly” as this could lead to different standards applying across the authority and may leave the Council open to litigation.  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact Mr. R. Roberts and advise him to use the Highway Customer Service telephone number on future occasions.  It was also suggested that the new Parish Council might approach Mr. R. Roberts to take on the post of Snow Warden.

North Telford Rights of Way Project

It had been indicated to the Clerk by T&W that funds would be made available to complete the project.

Footpaths

Cllr. G. Chancellor will meet with Andrew Careless and the Wild Life Trust concerning the footpath and badgers at Swan Farm.

Fly-tipping.

The Clerk will write to T&W to confirm who owns the land on which footpath 36 is located and to contact Andrew Careless about a possible gated access.

Smalley Hill.

A letter from Ian Mercer had been received regarding the link between the Smalley Hill and Stoney Hill concerning possible unauthorised waste been deposited at Smalley Hill in the past.  It is T&W’s view that there is no link between the two sites.  However the letter did not address the substantive issue originally raised and the Clerk will write again for clarification as to what may have been deposited at Smalley Hill. 

Speed Activated Signs.

T&W would be reluctant to approve individual purchases of this type of sign for use by the Parish outside the parameters of the existing programme.  T&W would be prepared to investigate adding Little Wenlock to their present programme and if LWPC was able to contribute additional funds for further signs it may be possible to include Little Wenlock on a more frequent basis than other sites.

Property Deeds

The Clerk reported that the deeds had been located at Barclays Bank and were deposited in two deeds boxes.
648) Future Key Issues.

The following key issues were highlighted for the new Parish Council to consider:

Taxi Vouchers:

Nine books of vouchers remained and Cllr. G. Chancellor had the administrative information and stamp.  The new Council will need to decide whether or not to continue with the vouchers.

UK Coal Planning Application:

Cllr. G. Chancellor and Cllr. H. Betts would be pleased to assist and give guidance on how the application could be approached.  They were also willing to share information on how it related to the previous application for the Dawley 2 site. It was suggested that a new survey of the views of the residents of New Works might be appropriate.

Benchwalks:

There was some administrative tidying up to be done.  Cllr G. Chancellor will prepare the final report to AONB and the final grant request by the end of April.  Monies need to be requested from individuals for the engraving on the bench backs and from E.On.

Calor Gas £1000:

This money has been set aside for verge planting with WILD flowers.  The Wild Life Trust will need to be involved in developing a management programme and T&W organised to cut the verges at the most appropriate times.

CRed:

A representative from the Parish Council will be requested to sit on the committee.

Footpath Officer:

The new Parish Council will require a footpath officer.  Sheila Hutchison is the present officer and is willing to continue in that post, taking a lead in consultations with T&W.

Candles Liaison Meetings:

It was suggested that all parish councillors should continue to be on the committee. Cllr H. Betts is willing for the new Parish Council to liaise with her over the Candles site.

Traffic Calming:

The Parish Council will need to decide whether or not it is able to contribute to a speed activated sign and if so to ensure a clearly agreed rota for its use.

Highway Maintenance:

Regular monitoring of gulley empting, road sweeping and pot holes filling will need to be put in place.

Street Lighting:

The new Council needs to be aware that electricity for the street lights is on an un-metered supply and the Council pays according to the number of posts and the expected use.  It is important to check the annual metered supply certificate.  The Council does not pay a Climate Levy and VAT is at 5% only.  The Clerk has the appropriate file and a Parish Councillor normally takes responsibility for monitoring the street lights, their maintenance and repair.

649) Planning:

To consider the following application: EMG/W2007/0368/(Full Planning).

Applicant: Dreamspell Design Limited

Proposal: Erection of a replacement dwelling

Site Address: Keepers Cottage, Buildwas Lane , Little Wenlock.
After detailed discussion the Parish Council agreed not to object to the application provided the following conditions are imposed on the development:

1. It involves considerably better sustainability measures (such as zero carbon).

2. Additional development on the site is precluded.

3. Electricity is supplied by underground cable or is self generated.

4. Arrangements to secure the improvement of the access road are in place before the development commences.

650) Reports on Borough Liaison:

No reports had been received.

651) To receive individual reports from Councillors:

1. Cllr. G. Chancellor presented the Council with a draft of Little Wenlock Parish Council’s Annual Report for 2006/7.  It was accepted with 2 minor alterations/additions.  An agenda and time schedule was agreed for the Annual Meeting.

2. Cllr. G. Chancellor reported that 150 plus people attended the launch of the Benchwalks and that the gates are now in place.

3. Cllr. G. Chancellor reported on the action that the Council would need to take in relation to the national smoking ban. He stated that the bus shelter met the criteria as a place where smoking can take place but that the barn would need a sign saying that “No Smoking” could take place in it. SALC and T&W would advise us on the need for signage and provide the signs.

652) Finance:

Bank Balances stand at: 

Community Account 10584258 - £715.63. 

Deposit Account 80850985 - £7,471.90

The following payments were authorised:

John F. Marcham

Clerk’s salary





£122.40

Customs & Revenue

Tax on clerk’s salary




£34.52

K. Smith Contracting
Hedge Cutting & White Lining


£224.43

Soc. Of Local Council 

Clerks



Book: Local Council Admin 7th Edition

£53.95

Cllr. George Chancellor
Refreshments for Benchwalk launch

£92.07

653) Dates of the next meetings:

· Parish Annual Open Meeting 23rd April, 2007, at 7.30 pm.
· AGM 8th May 2007, at 8.00 pm.
The meeting concluded with the Chairman, Cllr. George Chancellor, thanking the Councillors for their help and support.  He particularly thanked Cllr. Jim Roberts for over 40 years of service to the Parish as a Councillor and for a long period as Chairman.

